Minutes of Rendham Parish Meeting

Held in the Village Hall on Monday 9th May 2022 at 7:00pm

1. Present – Cllr’s Willett (chair), Gleeson, Morford, Field, Norman
2. Apologies – Cllr. Bennion and Cllr.D’Angelo Turnball who has resigned
3. Minutes of the last Parish Meeting held in May 2019 - The minutes of the last meeting having been circulated, were confirmed and signed as a true record.
4. Parish Council Chairman David Willett Annual Report – At last, Covid restrictions have been lifted and I hope we can all return to more normal lives.  Meetings have been held regularly this year and as usual the public are welcome to attend again and raise any points of interest at the start of the meeting via the public forum.

Now that COVID restrictions are lifted we hope to see a return of the regular village activities that have been absent for so long. Plans are underway for this year’s village fete and PARK are working on The Queens Jubilee celebrations 

Jackie Norman has been co-opted to the council this year. 

John Carrington once again acted as independent reviewer of the PC accounts for no fee.

The Council addressed various planning applications and issues regarding the highways in and around the village and considered reports from Local Government representatives.

We carried out a site visit to Upper Grove Farm to better understand the retrospective planning application submitted. 

Regular reports have been received and discussed from our District Cllr Maurice Cook and County Cllr Stephen Burroughs, copies of these can be found on the village website.

The precept for the year has been held the same as last year, and the Parish Council continued to oversee the Amenity Fund. 

The new Park Committee is now up and running and a new constitution has been agreed.

We discussed our responsibility towards the safety of our green spaces and have plans in hand to replace the rotten posts and eyesore cone on the Knoll. Rendham Green is maturing up Nicely and is now being used by more and more of the villages 

In conclusion I would like to thank my fellow councillors for their help and support in the last twelve months and especially express my thanks to our parish clerk Chris Salmon whose knowledge, help, guidance and support have been invaluable.
5. PC finance report – Generally in line with budget statement. One extra expense was for the repair of the clock chime mechanism. Thanks to a donation of £500 from a villager we were able proceed with the repair
6. Amenity Fund – Due to covid the fete was once again cancelled, so no income. The amenity fund continued to fund the Village newsletter and the website.
7. District Councillor – Cllr. Maurice Cook & Cllr. Lydia Freeman sent the following report
 The year of 2021 continued to be difficult as we all dealt the ongoing Covid 19 pandemic in its various strains. Through many false dawns, restrictions remained in place well into 2022 but, despite these, communities and businesses continued to adapt, as best they could, to make sure no-one was left alone to struggle through. Huge credit is due to all Parish Councils for leading the efforts in their local communities.

East Suffolk Council also adapted work procedures and practices to make sure that services were maintained and, despite also suffering from staff shortages from time to time, largely achieved that albeit with the occasional delays in some bin collections! In some respects, more efficient ways were found to conduct our business and these, we hope, will continue.

Since the start of the pandemic the Council has administered a range of business grant schemes to support our local businesses. During that period, just over £130 million was distributed to businesses across the East Suffolk district via 29,502 payment transactions. This gives an indication of the scale and complexity involved in delivering the schemes. Nevertheless, the outcome has been the survival of the vast majority of local businesses.

Additional support of some £7.9m in the form of Covid-19 Additional Rate Relief to Business rate payers has also been announced and these measures, together with initiatives such as the recently announced ‘Click Local’ scheme will, hopefully, further ensure that our local businesses can continue to recover and thrive.

Individual Council Tax payers have also been supported through the Local Council Tax Reduction Scheme and, in addition to the £150 being made available by the government to reduce Council Tax bill in bands A-D, East Suffolk Council has provided up to £150,000 from an Exceptional Hardship fund to those most in need.

Across the East Suffolk district there are many significant and major projects either underway or on the horizon. Massive development is underway in Lowestoft with the new Gull Wing Bridge being installed as we meet and plans for the whole town to regenerate. A decision on Sizewell C is expected shortly and Scottish Power’s offshore windfarm proposals have been given the go-ahead. Acceptance of our bid for a Freeport at Felixstowe is another and all of these projects, whilst perhaps vital in terms of achieving our environmental targets and aspirations, nevertheless have great impact on our local communities. Achieving suitable and adequate mitigation from the developers continues to be the priority of all levels of local and nationally elected representatives.

Planning matters always create much correspondence and we will continue monitor all applications and to support Parish Councils in resisting developments which exceed those agreed to in either the Local Neighbourhood or District Local Plans. 

As always, if there is any matter with which we might assist you, please do not hesitate to contact us. With our very best wishes for the future.

8. County Councillor Stephen Burroughs – A large report was sent and placed on the website
9. Neighbourhood Watch/ Village Happenings report sent by Trevor Salmon - There are 108 individual or households on the list and I continue to encourage people to join.  There are some empty houses, a few holiday homes and people with no internet connections, however if you know of anyone not on the list and who would be willing to join, please ask them to contact me. Several people who have left the village have also asked to remain on the list to enable them to keep in touch.

Village happenings are the main use of the circulation rather than Neighbourhood Watch.

It has continued to inform people of happenings in the village. Police information was also sent
10. Rendham Village Hall -  report sent by Denis Moore Chairman, Nothing new to report
11. Town Estates Charity – No report received
12. ACC/First Responder - report sent by Lynda Newson Treasurer - The ACC has had 2 dormant years due to the pandemic.

We have been able to assist two students with grants of £150.00 each, who needed help with a laptop and books required while studying from home, during the shutdown.

As the committee is unable to hold an event to celebrate the Queen’s Jubilee, we have made a donation to all 3 villages of £100.00 each, to go towards their own planned events.

We do still renew the Lottery License annually, if any of the 3 villages want to hold a raffle. Rendham make use of this every year for the Fete Draw.

The most recent event was the Spring Flower Show which was held at Sweffling. It was probably the best yet, with over 100 exhibits, and was very successful.

We will be holding an AGM shortly, to discuss plans for the way forward.

We do still hold the funds for the 1st Responders, under our umbrella with the Charity Commission, which is the main reason we must remain active, although at a reduced pace at the moment, as the secretary is still out of action.
13. PCC Report – Charles Seely Church Warden sent the following report
Churches were closed for worship from 4 January 2021, but on 6 March a service of Holy Communion was recorded in St. Michael’s and made available on YouTube. On 13 April services of Morning Prayer were resumed, and on 23 May we were able to hold a Benefice Service which had an attendance of 18 communicants.  We would especially like to thank Rupert Wallis who took five services of Morning Prayer during the year, as well as our Remembrance Day Service on 14 November. There was no Easter Day service, but the attendances at the other festivals were:  Harvest 20, Remembrance Day 30, Christmas 17. The average attendance across twelve regular services was 9.

We wish to express our gratitude to all the volunteers who have supported our Church so well and who continue to do so: They have:  Cut the grass regularly and cleared the walls of ivy, making the churchyard a beautiful sight.

Filled the church with magnificent flower arrangements throughout the year (The Flower Team)

Cleaned the church and swept the path to the church door.

Our Christmas Market was held on 4 December, and was highly successful both socially and financially. It could not have taken place without great commitment by all those who gave time and trouble both in the preparation and on the day itself. In particular the making and sale of the wreaths was outstanding. We hope to repeat this success in 2022
.
14. PARK – A new PARK committee has been formed made up of villagers, Brigitte D’angelo, Chris Bishop, Paul Jackson and Richard Field. The inaugural meeting was held in September 2021 and a fundraising event ‘Party in the PARK’ was held in early October, raising c£900. A constitution has been produced and after a few iterations was agreed at the PC meeting in March 2022.

This year’s RoSPA annual inspection, 9th September 2021, flagged no high risk items requiring urgent action. However, it did state that algae needed to be removed from some of the wooden climbing frames and the play equipment needed repainting and generally tidying up. Paul Jackson planning to get a team of volunteers together to carry out the repairs one weekend when the weather improves. In addition, we finally have a new PARK entrance gate and are currently looking to replace the sign.

 Plans are progressing to host 2 events on the playing field to celebrate the Queens platinum Jubilee

Thursday 2 June – 7pm to 9pm: BBQ, music and the lighting of a small beacon bonfire + fireworks

Sunday 5 June – Midday: Picnic and games
15. Tree Wardens Report – Cllr. Gleeson sent the following report - Spring has been unfolding before our very eyes for nearly two months now. From the sightings of the first primroses and cowslips to the unfurling of new leaves to adorn our trees and shrubs. In every hue of green to brown and red. Daffodils in profusion aside the hedgerows, in woodland and lining dry ditches. Blue bells blanketing the woodland glades and a lightness and sweetness in the air accompanied by a cacophony of birdsong. The world of spring seemingly visibly swelling when we look away for a moment or so. Sweet sounds and delicious scents popping up to assault our senses. There is a true grace about this time of year which never ceases to surprise each year. A renewal and rebirth as old as time itself. 

The oak and ash seem to be squabbling for first place this year so, here at least, we have declared a draw- neither splash nor soak but something in between. 

The blossom of the cherries and apples of hawthorn and horse chestnut all timed to perfection and thank fully not ruined by the wind.  The Memorial Orchard at Rendham Court, despite the violent ministrations of deer and muntjac, is glorious for the first time since it’s planting.  Much mulching is needed in anticipation of a hot summer but so far all is well.  Many of our local ash trees appear to have survived the Chalara and are looking splendid dressed in their vivid green. 

The oak trees in places kept their old dead leaves probably due to warmer than usual winter temperatures. Oaks now producing small perfectly formed leaves albeit a little late on places. Coppiced Willow is burgeoning forth at a great rate and the hawthorn is having a bountiful year.  

We love this time of year everything full of renewal and promise.  All the while never forgetting that such renewal is only possible because of what was and has gone before. 

From loss cometh forth bounty.

16. Rendham Website – Chris Salmon sent the following report. She continues to run the website and report on all happening, taking pictures where appropriate. She was contact by someone from Framlingham who found a lot of photos of Rendham school, she has added them to the website and has given Carol Twinch the original to be sent to the Historical society for safe keeping. 
http//:rendham.onsuffolk.net
17. Any Other Business – none
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